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Once the PPL Holder had left, AWERB discussed the licence further.  Their main concern was ensuring 
that the licence was clear about what work would be done where.      

2 WELCOME 
A new NVS was welcomed to the meeting.  The NVS that was leaving was thanked for all the work he 
had put into AWERB.  He had been a very proactive and supportive member.   

3 MINUTES 
The draft minutes from the meetings held on 22nd February and 8th March were reviewed.  It was 
noted that several amendments were needed to them before they could be finalised.   

4 ACTION LOG 

4.1 Item 5.1: Teaching Ponies (08 March 2022 meeting) 
An initial meeting had been held to discuss combining the BSU teaching ponies with the Hawkshead 
teaching ponies to give one pool of ponies.  Further information was needed though about the 
teaching plans for Hawkshead and the numbers of ponies and staff required to deliver the teaching 
and the timescales.  
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4.7 Item 3.13: End of PPL Report (9 February 2022 meeting) 
The updated report had now been received and was due to be discussed at the April meeting.   

4.8 Item 3.15: BSU Virtual Tour (9 February 2022 meeting) 
The virtual tour was being changed to a video with photos and information pack.   

4.9 Item 7: Retrospective Assessment template (Home Office) (24 November 2021 meeting) 
The suggestion that the retrospective assessment template needed to set out the specific details that 
the Home Office were looking for had been fed back.   

4.10 Item 3: Camden stables – emergency access point (8 September 2021 meeting) 
The fire brigade contact had been e-mailed several times to ask for their views on whether the 
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• AWERB pointed out that for intramuscular administration, some of the mice might exhibit 
lameness.  This should be added to the licence.   

• The licence mentioned that the volume of the immunisation would be kept to a minimum where 
possible. It was recommended that if large volumes were needed, then names of the muscles 
should be included.    

• AWERB suggested including example diagrams from the Experimental Design Assistant to 
supplement some of the points that were made in the licence.   

• The licence made mention that for some of the protocols, single sex mice would be used (mainly 
female) but with the option of using male mice to confirm results identified in female mice.  It was 
pointed out that by proposing to separate out the sexes could result in the unnecessary doubling 
of the numbers of animals being used.  The PPL Holder explained that the reasons they wanted 
to use primarily females was that the existing data they had all related to females so it meant 
data could then be compared.  However, he was happy to start moving over to using both sexes 
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7.2 Hawkshead 

• Horse and large animals studies: no issues to report 

• Dog colony: first one was due to start whelping in 10 days 

• Chickens: there had been some issues with the chickens that the NVS had looked into. 

8 NACWO REPORT 

8.1 Camden 

• Ponies and cows had returned to Hawkshead for the Easter break. 

9 TRAINING RECORDS 
AWERB reviewed the training records that had been received.  The Camden NACWO explained that 
they were currently reviewing the frequency of the refresher training.  They were initially focusing on 
the licence holders that have been here the longest to make sure their records were all up to date 
and followed best practice.  They were also making sure there were regular reassessments, and that 
progress was being made on techniques and skill sets.   

10 ASRU CHANGE PROGRAMME 
The Chair reported that the emphasis was focusing on ensuring that processes were formalised.   

11 RESPONSE FROM PPLS HOLDERS TO QUESTIONNAIRE THAT HAVE RECENTLY ATTENDED AWERB 

MEETINGS 
AWERB noted that the responses to the questionnaires that had been received from the PPL Holders 
had been very positive.   

12 DATE OF NEXT MEETING 
This was scheduled for 6th April 2022. 

 


